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WORKFORCE INVESTMENT BOARD
BOARD MEETING

August 08, 2012 - Minutes
Madren Center – Clemson University
Members Present:

Beverly Allen


Billy Gibson


Charlie Haneman

Danny Brothers

Danny Fahey


David Bowers

David Collins


Ed Parris


Kristi King-Brock

Mary Gaston


Melvin Martin


Michael Keith

Pamela Smith

Ronnie Booth

Sandy Snider

Stan Brooks


Stephanie Collins

Trent Acker

Members Absent:

Burris Nelson

Butch Harris


Elaine Bailey

Lawrence Nichols

Mike Roneker

Richard Blackwell

Robert Halfacre

Russ Karpick


Terence Hassan
Staff Present:

Sharon Crite


Jennifer Kelly 

Shae Rozakos



Patty Manley


Crayton Pruitt 

Brandi Runion

Windy Graham

Guest Present:

Beth Woodham 

Amanda Lucas

Karen Craven
Joanne Johnson

Renee Murdock

Emily Hawkins

Kal Kunkel


Dana Grant


Shari Gibson

Kimberly Martin
I.
Call to Order
Chair David Collins called the meeting to order and announced the meeting was being recorded for processing of minutes.  A quorum was present to conduct the business of the Board.  Introductions were made around the room.  Chair Collins welcomed all guests and recognized the new Board members that are rotating onto the Board: David Bowers, Beverly Allen, Michael Keith, Sandy Snider and Pamela Smith.
II. Approval of Minutes

The minutes from the May 9th, 2012 meeting were e-mailed with the meeting notice, included in the meeting packet.  Chair Collins called for any corrections or amendments to the minutes.
BOARD ACTION TAKEN: Charlie Haneman made a motion to approve the minutes as submitted, second by Danny Brothers.  The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.

III. Committee Reports
A.) Youth 

i. Youth Council Committee Memberships
Kristi King-Brock referred the board members present to pages 8-9 of the packet provided and reviewed the Youth Council Membership applications for Elaine Bailey and Robert Halfacre. 
BOARD ACTION TAKEN: Youth Council made a motion to approve and accept the membership applications of Elaine Bailey and Robert Halfacre to the Youth Council Committee; Second by Charlie Haneman. The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.
ii.  Other Information
Kristi King-Brock stated Youth Council members have signed up to volunteer at the 2012 Anderson-Oconee-Pickens Business Industry Showcase and are collaborating with AOPBIS to fund transportation expenses for all 7 school districts for the 2012 Showcase which is scheduled for September 12th & 13th.  The Youth Council is utilizing $10,000 in Incentive Funds and AOPBIS Committee has agreed to pick up the difference to eliminate any financial burden from the schools.   

The Youth Council Strategic Plan will be reviewed at the October 1st Youth Council meeting and revisions will be made if necessary.  Also at the October 1st meeting, 

AOPBIS Representatives: Robert Blackwell and Russell Johnson will be guest speakers with plans to address 2013 AOPBIS needs and follow-up on the 2012 Showcase.

Ms. King-Brock reported that an In-School assessment is planned to begin after the Showcase with identified school representatives for all 7 school districts to identify needs of the schools as well as services needed without duplication or disallowed cost.  The four areas we will be looking at are: Work Readiness, Soft Skills, Work Experience and WorkKeys®.  Determination will then be made as to what services can be provided around those four areas in order to address the needs.
Trent Acker raised a question regarding whether the funds must be earmarked for transportation within the Showcase or does it meet the Youth Councils mission to just donate the money to the Showcase.  Ms. King-Brock stated the Youth Council cannot simply donate money.  There is a requirement to invoice and pay from the invoice.  Ms. King-Brock referred to Brandi Runion, Finance Director, for further clarification.  Ms. Runion explained that sponsorships are not allowed.  The funding for transportation for the youth to attend the Showcase was being provided to meet one the Youth Council’s Strategic Plan goals.  Mr. Acker stated he did not have any trouble discussing that with the Showcase staff however, one of the concerns raised was that the schools were contacted before the folks that run the Showcase regarding what might be a short fall and it appeared that essentially, the schools had been invited to a party and received a bill without the Showcase staff having any knowledge that a bill had been sent.  Mr. Acker also stated that in the future, cooperation in the Showcase staff receiving communication prior to communications with the schools regarding any potential short falls would be greatly appreciated.  So they could prepare the schools for anything going on and assure them the Showcase staff will take care of it.
Ms. King-Brock stated there was a meeting on Monday, 07/30/12, with herself, Sharon Crite, Brandi Runion, Richard Blackwell and Russell Johnson and determined there had been a lack of communication. Going forward, Sharon Crite will be copied on all Showcase meetings and in the future, when communications go out we will make sure to be in contact with the Showcase. Ms. King-Brock also stated that in the meantime, we need to determine what the needs are and how to meet those needs based on our limited budget and plan to meet after the Showcase to discuss how things went and determine what the future needs are because these are paid out of Incentive Funds.
Mr. Acker replied they are not trying to complicate things and agreed there was a breakdown in communications both ways stating it is better for the Showcase staff to be the clearing house for communications going forward. He expressed his appreciation to the Youth Council for all of the support they have given.
Shae Rozakos stated the in-depth meeting that was held on 07/30/12, an agreement was reached that moving forward, and communications between Showcase committee and WorkLink as well as external communications will be clear and transparent and will be the same across the board.

B.) Workforce Skills & Education  
i. Committee Update
Jennifer Kelly reported that the committee met on 07/11/12.  There were no action items at the meeting; however, the committee reviewed the PY’11, 07/01/11 – 06/30/12; all services provided during this time period was und the direction of ResCare Workforce Services.  Ms. Kelly referred members to the OneStop Center Usage Report on page 10 of the Board packet; this details the services that were provided through the SC Works Centers in Anderson, Liberty and Seneca.  Ms. Kelly pointed out the Unduplicated Count of 9,123 which is one individual entering through our doors one time only, and the total number of visits for services was 135,324.   The committee also reviewed ResCare’s performance regarding the WIA  Adult and Dislocated Worker Program for PY’11; page 30 details the Service Provider’s Goals and the final status of those goals.  ResCare met 100% of their goals for PY’11.  Ms. Kelly stated the Finance Committee will give a brief on the expenditure levels of the ResCare Grant in their report.

Ms. Kelly stated the committee met with the new Service Provider (Operator) for PY’12, Henkels and McCoy.  At that meeting Kal Kunkel, Regional Director and Dana Grant, Area Manager, presented their plans and goals for PY’12 as presented in their RFP.  They also provided a status update on the progress of the transition to the committee.  The final PY’12 budget for Henkels and McCoy was set at $1,650,000.  A copy of the budget and goals set for PY’12 are provided in the Board packet under the Finance Section on pages 22-24.

Ms. Kelly referred to Dr. Mary Gaston, vice Chair of Workforce Skills and Education, for additional comments.  Dr. Gaston communicated that there had been a review of the previous 5 years of Adult Ed’s progress and wanted to celebrate the fact that with their partnership teams involved in 2007 & 2008, the 4 Adult Ed Programs awarded 324 credentials.  Dr. Gaston noted an accomplishment that for the second year in a row, SC Adult Ed has exceeded the national pass rate for GED.
C.) Business Partnerships Committee 
i. Committee Update

Ed Parris, Chair of Business Partnerships Committee, provided an update for the On-the-Job Training National Emergency Grant.  He referred the Board to page 25 of the packet stating the OJT NEG, which was awarded to several local regions in our state, has been modified and extended.  The grant was scheduled to end on 06/30/12 however; a modification was received from SCDEW on 06/25/12 to extend the grant to 09/30/12.  Per the agreement, “Agreements written before September 30th can be funded with Rapid Response funds as need for training periods that extend beyond September 30th.

As of 08/01/12, we have filled 21 of the required 22 placements and obligated program funds of $79,985 of the total program grant amount of $126,834.  We have approximately $9,489 that will need to be funded through Rapid Response funds due to the training period exceeding the NEG end date of 09/30/12.

Mr. Parris reported on WorkKeys® priorities for employers stating the Board approved the use of funds for three separate profiles to be completed in the WorkLink area.  These profiles were completed with the $5,000 of available funding to provide WorkKeys® profiling to companies within our region, which had to be expended by June 30th of PY’11. The committee voted to have the three economic development representatives determine a company in their county that could benefit from the paid for profile.  The profiles were done for Bosch in Anderson County, JM Mold South in Pickens County and BorgWarner in Oconee County.
Mr. Parris communicated that the 2011-2012 minimum On-the-Job Training contract for a participant’s wage was $8.25 per hour explaining this amount was adopted from SC DEW’s previous contract.  However, during the last monitoring visit by SCDEW, WorkLink was cited for not ensuring that a participant’s wage met the lower living standard income level for the local area.  Mr. Parris explained that the State and Federal government have established several guidelines for the levels of income necessary for an individual to obtain self-sufficiency so it is WorkLink’s goal that people utilizing WIA training, OJT in this instance, be on the right path toward reaching self-sufficiency during and after completion of our programs.  Mr. Parris also communicated the new minimum that has been set at $10.47 per hour.  This was set forth in the statement of work that was established for Henkels and McCoy and WorkLink as of 07/01/12, for any OJT contract, standard or National Emergency Grant.
D.) Finance Committee 
i. PY’11 Budget Overview
Danny Brothers, Chair of the Finance Committee, reported that the committee met on 08/01/12 and welcomed two new members, Michael Keith and Russ Karpick, to the Finance Committee.  Mr. Brothers referred the Board to page 14 of the packet provided and requested Brandi Runion give a report on the details.  Ms. Runion provided an explanation of the Summary of ResCare Expenditures through June 2012 stating they have currently spent approximately 85% of their budget and shows a balance of $233,117.  Per the Statement of Work, ResCare should spend at least 90% of their grants.  Additional expenditures are anticipated in the Closeout package, which is due by 08/10/12, which should help them reach that spending mark requirement of 90%.  Any money not spent in PY’11 will be brought to the Finance Committee meeting on October 3rd as a discussion of carry over funds. 
Ms. Runion called attention to the summary of the Henkels and McCoy Youth Grant for PY’11 located on page 16 of the packet provided.  Henkels and McCoy has spent approximately 94% of their budget leaving a balance of approximately $58,000.  The Closeout package with final expenditures is due by 08/10/12.  Any carry over funds will be discussed at the next Finance Committee meeting on October 3rd. 

Ms. Runion referred the Board to page 17 of the packet included for an update to the Adult Education Grants reminding members that last year all four Adult Ed Centers were awarded a grant.  Overall, Adult Education spent 94.22% of the $186,590 they were awarded leaving roughly $11,000 that can be carried over to next year.  This information is based off of June 2012 invoices and these grants have been closed out. 

Ms. Runion reviewed the summary of the 2010 Incentive Grant of $41,848 on page 18 stating that 100% of those funds were spent prior to the close out date of June 30th.  In PY’11, we also had in-house OJT services and spent approximately $53,000 on 32 Adult placements and $10,000 on 4 Dislocated Worker placements.  This does not include the 21 National Emergency Grant placements which were previously reported on in the Business Partnerships update.

ii. PY’12 Budget Overview
Ms. Runion provided a brief summary of Henkels and McCoy’s Adult/DW/OJT and Youth Grants referring to pages 19-24 of the packet provided.  Pages 19-21 are copies of the Youth Grant budget that was approved by the RFP Committee of $850,000 which began 07/01/12 and ends 06/13/13.  Pages 22-24 are copies of the RFP Committee approved budget for Adult and Dislocated Workers for $1,650,000 which began 05/31/12 and ends 06/30/13.
Ms. Runion reported that as stated in the 05/09/12 Board meeting, we have been allocated the following PY’12 Adult, DW, & Youth Funds:
	Adult
	DW
	Youth

	848,053
	944,947
	946,095


We have received the following funds from SCDEW to date:
	Adult
	DW
	Youth

	64,704
	138,863
	946,095

	7.6%
	14.69%
	100%


The remainder of the Adult & DW funds should be available in October 2012.

a. 11HPW01 budget Modification

Ms. Runion called attention to page 26 stating that at the 05/09/12 Board Meeting, we were working on getting all of the necessary information to SCDEW to be considered a High-Performing WIB.  This has been completed and we were awarded a $25,000 High-Performing WIB Incentive Grant for 07/16/12 – 6/30/13 with the budget for this grant being approved at the 05/09/12 Board Meeting.  The Finance Committee met on 08/01/12 and discussed the following modification:  Decrease the $5,000 from the AOP BIS as this was earmarked for transportation for high school seniors to attend the event on day three however, we have since learned the event is being planned for only two days and that seniors will not be attending negating the need for transportation on day three; Increase Youth WorkKeys® by $5,000.
BOARD ACTION TAKEN: Finance Committee made a motion to accept the budget modification as stated; second by Charlie Haneman. The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.
b. 11INC01 Budget Modification
Ms. Runion then referred to the 2011 Incentive Grant in the amount of $57,999 on page 27 of the packet for the period of 04/16/12 – 06/30/13.  This shows the procurement of the CDF Training for 6 individuals in the amount of $3,846 therefore resulting in the need to reduce that line item by $6,154.  She also stated that we are adding $2,000 for the SC Works Orientation Video, which had been previously purchased with the 10INC01 funds after learning an amendment is needed to the video to add ADA requirements of closed captioning features and Spanish versions of the video.  Ms. Runion proceeded by requesting to add $6,254 for ADA computer equipment explaining that  Windy Graham attended an EO training stating the basic equipment requirements that each SC Works Center should have in working condition with their ADA Computer.  Following a survey of each of all 3 of the Centers, we determined the items that need to be purchased are: 2 Video Magnifier’s, 1 Joystick or Trackball Mouse and 1 Monitor Arm/Adjustable Stand. Lastly, Ms. Runion stated that the Youth Council met and voted to remove the $2,100 Expungement/Pardon Workshop noting that it could be established as a community collaboration that could remain consistent as a long-term effort within our SC Works system.  This could be established without WIA funds.  Ms. Runion also informed the Board that the Finance Committee met on 08/01/12 and approved the above mentioned request.
BOARD ACTION TAKEN: Finance Committee made a motion to accept the budget modification as stated; second by Dr. Booth. The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.
Ms. Runion provided an update to the PY’12 WorkLink budget referring to the summary provided on page 28 of the packet.  This budget was approved by the Board at the 05/09/12 meeting and there are no changes warranted at this time.  Carryover funds from PY’11 will be discussed and approved at the 10/03/12 Finance Committee meeting and again at the 10/10/12 Board Meeting.

IV. Other Business

Chair Collins stated that during the Strategic Planning Meeting, Ed Parris mentioned the Marketing Committee had been dissolved.  There was a discussion at that meeting however; Chair Collins would like the dissolution to be carried out officially at a Board Meeting.
BOARD ACTION TAKEN: A motion was made to dissolve the Marketing Committee; second by Charlie Haneman. The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.
Charlie Haneman provided Unemployment rates for the 3 counties stating that the States average rate increased to 9.4% from 9.1% last month.  The national average is 8.2%; Oconee County is at 10.2%; Anderson County is 9.8%; Pickens County is 9.3%; and Greenville County is 8.2%.  Oconee, Anderson and Pickens Counties all reported an increase in unemployment rates as compared to last month.  Mr. Haneman noted that although rates have increased for this reporting period, they are still significantly lower than they were last year.
Shae Rozakos called attention that Crayton Pruitt brought several copies of the Business Services Document that the State has provided for us to distribute to employers which contains a number of different pieces of  information on recruiting, training, transitional information and information about the Board.  Members were invited to view the folders following adjournment of the meeting.
Danny Brothers raised the question for follow-up or feedback as to where do we go from here following the EMSI report that was given prior to the Board Meeting.  Ms. Rozakos suggested the Board take time to look through and analyze the report and make notes of any questions that come to mind.  Several points to consider:

· We need to look to see what information contained in the report do we need to act on.

· At the October Board Meeting, plan better of how we’d like to take segments or of the report and utilize the information gained going forward.

· We also want to use this information and work with our PHD candidate who will be working on our return on investment analysis this fall and winter to see if there are particular things in the report that we want her to concentrate on and are there things we’d like her develop additional information for us.
Ms. Rozakos stated she hopes we can take the information from this report and put with the report from the PHD candidate and decide where money will be most effectively spent and how the Strategic Plan may need amendment to ensure we are headed in the right direction going forward.

Dr. Booth suggested reconvening the Ad hoc Committee to work on where to go and what to do with the information from the EMSI report.  Ms. Rozakos agreed with reconvening the Ad hoc Committee to take a look at how to utilize this information as well as how to use it.  Ms. Rozakos also stated this information should remain strictly within the Board until a decision is reached on what we plan to take from it and how we will use it.  She also commented on the need to continue to keep this information updated at a significantly lesser cost than to generate this report.  Chair Collins suggested adding Danny Brothers and Trent Acker to the Ad hoc Committee.  

Billy Gibson spoke on a positive note; stating they received a grant from the county through Homeland Security and will be hiring a Recruitment and Retention Coordinator.  The position will work in the County Fire Department to continue recruiting volunteer fire fighters as well as paid fire fighters.  The position is being posted 08/01/12 and they will be looking for an individual who has recruitment experience but also has knowledge and experience in firefighting.
Chair Collins invited Henkels and McCoy to give an update.  Kal Kunkel, Regional Manager from Henkels & McCoy, reported this had been a large undertaking but the transition had been smooth and things have gone extremely well. The Program manager for the Seneca Center is waiting to come on board.  They also are looking forward to the Workforce Specialist staring on Monday, 08/13/12 and he will be handling OJT.  Mr. Kunkel stated they anticipate being 100% staffed within 2 weeks and will be up and running full speed. Mr. Henkels encouraged the Board members to provide feedback as they are making assessments on everything and seeking feedback as they continue to move forward.
V. Adjournment

With no further business to discuss, meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted by: Patty Manley, Office Manager
08.08.12  Board Minutes
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